
October 7, 2013
Chairman Bryce Black called the regular Town Board meeting to order at 6:35 p.m. at the Frankfort Town Hall on Monday, October 7, 2013.  

Board members present were Bryce Black, Rich Bignell, and Kay Hamilton.  Town officials Maureen Manore and Tina Bee and Town Attorney Gwen Kuchevar were present.  Denny Richardson arrived at 6:55 p.m.  Donna Juleff arrived at 7:00 p.m.
Bryce Black made a motion to move into closed session pursuant to Wis Stats. sec 19.85(1)(g)  ), to confer with legal counsel who will provide advice concerning strategy and options for the Town Board with respect to litigation in which the Town is likely to become involved and that concerns a Registration of Marketable Nonmetallic Mineral Deposit recently received from Randy and Audrey Richardson and concerning their property.

Rich Bignell seconded this motion and a roll call vote was called for the results as follows:  Bryce Black – Yes; Rich Bignell – Yes; Kay Hamilton – Yes.  Denny Richardson – Absent;  Donna Juleff – Absent.  The motion carries.  (The minutes from the closed session are separate)
The open meeting was reconvened at 7:35.

Attending were Dan Richardson, Challis Eggert, Don Eggert, Mathew Heath and Brian Nodolf.  
Registration of Mineral Deposit Response

Bryce Black explained that the Town Board had been in closed session for the first part of the  Town Board meeting.  No formal action had been taken in the closed session and no action was taken on this agenda item. 

Minutes

The minutes from the August 13th Town Board meeting were read.  Bryce Black inserted the following: Under “Fence Viewing” – “Troy Tabor and Hubert Bauer had been given a copy of the state statutes on fencing and it was pointed out that both parties are responsible for building and maintaining a fence where it crosses a body of water”; under “Mining Agreement” (first sentence) – “through Arkansaw on County Road N.”

Denny Richardson made a motion to accept the minutes as corrected and Donna Juleff seconded.  The motion carried. 

Financial Report

Treasurer’s report for September was read.  The ending balance was $78,200.98.  Denny Richardson made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report and Rich Bignell seconded.  The motion carried.  

Citizen’s Concerns

Bruce Peterson had called Tina Bee about a dog on dog attack that happened in the Town of Pepin involving dogs registered in the Town of Frankfort.  The Sheriff’s Department had been notified.  
Kurt Manore had called Denny Richardson to report that the water under the bridge on Swede Ramble was concerned debris was building up under the bridge. Denny examined the bridge and stated that it may need to be replaced soon due to structural damage.
Gerald Drier told Kay Hamilton and said that Ganoe Road needs more gravel.

Mining Agreement

Brian Nodolf stated that the fencing work was begun on the west side, working south, and that fencing would resume in the spring .  Donna Juleff asked that the work on the boundary with her property be done before the crops are removed, as her family intends to graze cattle there.  Nodolf said he would ask Bechel to resume the fencing operation on the road side to get to the Baker/Juleff property before winter.
Bryce Black, Gwen Kuchevar, Dan Fedderly and Scott McCurdy met on September 27 with Greg Bechel, Jeff Bechel, Brian Nodolf and others to discuss the Fine Materials Handling Plan.  The plan will have an independent third party do the testing at every stage.  The Town Board will meet in closed session to discuss the latest draft on October 23rd.  
Bechel Proposal to County to Increase Truck Traffic

Bryce Black stated that on October 8 the Pepin County Highway Committee was going to meet in closed session to discuss the proposal by Greg Bechel to allow for increased truck traffic.  Bryce was invited to that meeting and he wanted to find out the Town Board’s opinion of the proposal to pass along to the Highway Committee.  Kay Hamilton had taken an informal survey of households along the truck route and the results were 4 to 1 against the increase.
Brian Nodolf stated that County Road SS had been rebuilt to withstand 500,000 tons per year of traffic and the 80 trucks per day currently allowed under the Highway Maintenance Agreement with Pepin County could not  haul that quantity, given the hauling hours and dates specified in Bechel’s Mining Operating Agreement with Frankfort.  He said that the 80 trucks per day had been agreed to by his party with the intention of renegotiating at a later date.
The Board expressed concerns about safety with an increase in truck traffic.  They were not in support of the proposal to increase truck traffic.

Zoning Update
The Town Clerk had received two inquiries concerning building projects.  Both were handled at the local level.  A Zoning Acknowledgement form was passed out.  These are now available for signatures from people that do not need a permit.
County Proposed Dog Fee
Dan Richardson spoke about the $500.00 fee that the County Finance Committee had proposed assessing all the municipalities for dog costs.  He explained that the municipalities already pay through taxes for the dogs and that this would be in violation of state statute 66.0628(2), which refers to fees imposed by a political subdivision.  Bryce Black stated that the County Board should not unilaterally impose fees, they should invite the Towns to participate in the discussion, and any fees should be proportional to actual dog pickups.  Kay Hamilton said that the Humane Society budget should be looked at.
Cemetery Update
Kay Hamilton had spoken to Gina Rieck about using Community Service personnel to help out with the cemetery repairs.  Gina said there is a one to three day response time.  Kay estimates that three to four yards of dirt or sand will be needed and the work would take three people a day and a half to complete.
Road Reports

Work is being done on Bear Pen Road, widening the ditches. Two 30” culverts were used instead of the originally planned 36” culvert, which couldn’t be covered adequately. 
Bryce Black has been chosen to serve on the County Town Road Improvement Committee. For the State’s 2014-15 Town Road Improvement grant cycle, the Towns of Durand and Waubeek will have first opportunity to apply for a TRIP grant.  Frankfort is next in line.  Bryce and Denny will work up a grant application to blacktop the improved section of Bear Pen if one of these towns doesn’t apply.
The paperwork to apply for the TRIP grant needs to be in to the County Highway Commissioner by November 1st.
Zoning Administrator 
Two written proposals had been received for the position of Zoning Administrator and these were passed out to the Board.  No further action was taken.

Frankfort Board of Adjustment

Bryce Black had spoken to two citizens about the possibility of serving on the Board of Adjustments.  They were willing to serve and Bryce asked the Board for suggestions of a few more people that he could speak to.  The Board did have a few more suggestions for him.  

Citation Ordinance Review

Kay Hamilton handed out the changes that she was suggesting for the Citation Ordinance.  No further action was taken.

Prepare 2014 Budget

The Board examined the proposed budget.  Kay Hamilton made a motion to approve the proposed budget and Rich Bignell seconded.  The motion carried.
Pay Bills
The Town bills were reviewed and paid.

The next board meeting was set for November 12, 2013, following the Budget Hearing and Special Town Meeting of the Electors.  The Budget Hearing was set for 6:30 p.m. on November 12, 2013, at the Frankfort Town Hall.  The Special Meeting of the Town Electors will follow the Budget Hearing.  The Town Board meeting agenda will cover: Town Board Minutes, Financial Report, Citizen’s Concerns, Report on Other Meetings Attended,  Mining Agreement Report, Citation Ordinance Review, Zoning Update, Zoning Administrator, Road Reports, 2014 Budget and pay bills. 

Donna Juleff made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Kay Hamilton seconded.  The vote was unanimous to approve.

Time 10:10 p.m.

Maureen Manore, Clerk


